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Northern Corridor Railway Development

Bill of Rights and Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission

Adjournment:

Footpaths in Kingsdale Park, East Belfast

The Assembly met at 10.30 am (Mr Speaker in the Chair).

Members observed two minutes’ silence.

Mr Speaker: The Business Committee has arranged to meet immediately upon the lunchtime suspension. I propose, therefore, by leave of the Assembly, to suspend the sitting until 2.00 pm. The first item of business after the lunchtime suspension will be the motion on the bill of rights and the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission.

The sitting was suspended at 12.26 pm.

On resuming (Mr Deputy Speaker [Mr Dallat] in the Chair) —

2.00 pm

Private Members’ Business

Bill of Rights and Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission

Mr Deputy Speaker: The Business Committee has agreed to allow up to two hours for the debate. The proposer of the motion will have 10 minutes to propose and 10 minutes for the winding-up speech. All other Members who wish to speak will have five minutes. One amendment has been selected and published on the Marshalled List. The proposer of the amendment will have 10 minutes to propose and five minutes for the winding-up speech.

Mr Kennedy: I beg to move

That this Assembly expresses its grave concern at the lack of cross-community support for the recommendations contained in the Report of the Bill of Rights Forum; and strongly urges the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission to ensure cross-community support for its advice to the Secretary of State.

This is a very important debate that I hope will attract attention and contribution from Members of the House.

At the initial meeting of the Bill of Rights Forum on 18 December 2006, the Ulster Unionist Party stated:

“A heavy responsibility is placed on this Forum — on both the representatives of political parties and of various sectors within civil society — to determine rights supplemental to the ECHR, reflecting the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland. If the Forum is to produce agreed recommendations to this end, consensus must characterise its workings and conclusions — both consensus across the various sectors of civil society and consensus amongst the political parties”.

From the outset of the forum’s work, my party emphasised the need to build cross-community political support for any recommendations that emerged from the forum’s deliberations. One would have thought that necessity to be self-evident. Some rights — often those particular to the circumstances of Northern Ireland — are contested in our society. Our conflicts and disputes have often been couched in terms of competing rights.

Therefore, is it not reasonable, startlingly obvious even, that any statement of rights — supplementary to those of the European Convention on Human Rights — particular to the circumstances of Northern Ireland must have cross-community support? Without that support, such a statement of rights would increase, rather than ameliorate, the divisions in our society.

The final report of the Bill of Rights Forum has now been published, one year and four months later. Among all the points of dispute within that report, one matter cannot be disputed — there is no cross-community political support for the maximalist bill of rights in the recommendations debated and discussed by the forum. The report of the Bill of Rights Forum demonstrates that in the most categorical and explicit terms.

Whatever else might be said about the final report, whatever criticisms will be aired in this debate — and there are very many justifiable grounds for criticism — the report has done useful and necessary work in that respect. The report has explicitly and categorically demonstrated to the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission that the model of a maximalist bill of rights — supported by some in the forum and, indeed, by the previous Human Rights Commission — does not have cross-community political support.

Some Members in the House will, of course, attempt to divert attention from that complete absence of cross-community political support. They will tell us that a bill of rights should be imposed on the people of Northern Ireland — over the head of the Assembly — despite the absence of cross-community political support.

Ironically, among their number will be those who stated loudly in the House yesterday that cross-community political support was necessary to determine which Department should have responsibility for the regener­ation of a former military base. The regeneration of a former military base is no small matter. However, neither is a bill of rights; neither is the ordering of a proper relationship between a democratically elected legislator and the courts; neither is the proposal of some members of the forum to transfer decisions about public expend­iture from the House to the courts.

However, I understand why some who support a bill of rights that transfers power from a democratically elected Assembly to the courts are anxious to downplay the necessity of cross-community political support.

The final report of the Bill of Rights Forum demonstrates why —

Mr Weir: Some may argue that a bill of rights should be imposed without cross-community support. One of the recommendations of the Bill of Rights Forum report, which will be lauded by some Members, is that before a bill of rights is presented to the House of Commons, it should require cross-community support in the Assembly. Those who argue that it should go straight to the House of Commons would be arguing against the report that they will laud in another direction.

Mr Kennedy: I am grateful to the honourable Member for that well made and important point.

There is a case to be made for rights supplementary to the European Convention addressing the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland. It is important to remember that “particular circumstances” is not an empty phrase that can mean anything that we want it to mean. It has been defined carefully by the Belfast Agreement, which refers to:

“the principles of mutual respect for the identity and ethos of both communities and parity of esteem”.

That emphasises the significance of cross-community political support. How can any proposed bill of rights adhere to the principles of mutual respect for the identity and ethos of both communities and parity of esteem if it lacks cross-community political support entirely? It cannot.

That brings me back to the final report of the Bill of Rights Forum. I trust that it will be read carefully by the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission, and that it will note carefully the levels of support recorded with regard to each recommendation in the report. If those levels of support are to be the outcome of the advice that the commission provides to the Secretary of State in December, the commission will have fundamentally failed and fundamentally compromised its standing in society in Northern Ireland.

What would encourage cross-community political support for any proposed supplementary rights? The answer is three key principles. First, it must be recognised that supplementary rights are just that — supplementary. They must not be an exercise in the rewriting of the Human Rights Act 1998. In the final report, an Alliance Party submission states support for:

“the maintenance of a common basic human rights regime throughout the United Kingdom”

That statement reflects accurately the wording and the intention of the Belfast Agreement.

Secondly, any proposal for the incorporation of justifiable social and economic rights contravenes a key constitutional principle laid down in the Green Paper of July 2007 ‘The Governance of Britain’, which states:

“some have argued for the incorporation of economic and social rights into British law. But this would involve a significant shift from Parliament to the judiciary in making decisions about public spending and, at least implicitly, levels of taxation.”

Finally, in addressing issues of parity of esteem and mutual respect, any proposals must give expression to both the rights and duties contained in the framework convention for the protection of national minorities.

The final report of the Bill of Rights Forum demonstrates beyond any doubt the absence of cross-community support for the vast majority of the recommendations discussed by the forum. It is now the responsibility of the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission to ensure that its deliberations and advice do not repeat that mistake and failure.

Mr A Maginness: I beg to move the following amendment: Leave out all after “Assembly” and insert

“welcomes the level of constructive engagement between the political parties and the social partners in the Bill of Rights Forum which reported on 31 March 2008; believes that the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission, in developing its advice to the Secretary of State, must act independently to produce that advice based on human rights principles; and calls for the development of a compre­hensive and progressive Bill of Rights that can promote and protect the rights of all, set out common values in our divided society, and act as common ground upon which we can build a shared future.”

As a member of the Bill of Rights Forum, which lasted for the past 15 months, I commend all those who participated in it — the five political parties and all those representatives of civic society who gave considerable time, energy and effort to the process.

All the contributions from civic society and the political parties were extremely constructive. It was a most interesting and valuable process, and the synthesis between the political elements in our society and those in civic society was enriching for everybody involved.

I listened very carefully to Mr Kennedy’s speech. What it amounted to was an endorsement of the Bill of Rights Forum. What was the necessity for that forum? Why did we not simply work on a bill of rights in the Assembly? The reason was that the political parties could not reach a consensus on the shape, form and content of a bill of rights. Therefore, a separate, parallel process, in which people sought to reach agreement on a bill of rights, was required. That is why this debate is taking place.

A bill of rights has been a demand for many people in politics for many years. It long preceded the Good Friday Agreement. Its genesis, in relation to the current process, was very clearly enunciated in the Good Friday Agreement, as a commitment to a bill of rights is contained in that agreement.

We celebrate the tenth anniversary of that agreement this week, on 10 April. It was agreed by all the people of Ireland, North and South, with concurrent majorities. There was cross-community support for the Good Friday Agreement, and it contained a commitment to a bill of rights.

The shape, form and content of that bill of rights can be talked about, but the commitment to that remains. It is part and parcel of the Good Friday Agreement. The St Andrews Agreement contained a further commitment to a bill of rights, because all the parties agreed that there should be a forum to explore a bill of rights.

Another aspect of the commitment in the Good Friday Agreement was that the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission would ultimately advise the Government on a bill of rights. That was because the parties involved in the Good Friday Agreement saw the obvious difficulties in reaching agreement in relation to the content, shape and form of a bill of rights.

The final advice that was to be given to the Govern­ment would not come from the Assembly or the political parties — who clearly could not reach agreement on it — but from the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission. That is its mandate, and that is what it will do. Through the deliberations of the forum, the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission will seek to construct a document to advise the British Government on a bill of rights.

It is the function of Westminster to pass that bill of rights.
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Mr Kennedy: Does the Member accept that it is absolutely crucial and imperative that any proposed bill of rights has the popular support, endorsement and confidence of the Assembly? Does he accept that, in the deliberations thus far, it has been clearly demonstrated that that is not there?

Mr A Maginness: Clearly, Mr Kennedy has not listened to a word that I have said. The forum was set up because political agreement could not be reached. It is clear that we cannot reach political agreement over the shape and content of the bill of rights, and that is why that process is in place. It is also why the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission has been mandated to produce a draft to go to Westminster. That is why Westminster, and not the Assembly, will legislate. Westminster will entrench the bill of rights for all the people of Northern Ireland. That process is needed because of political disagreement. If we had political agreement — which no one denies is desirable — there would be no need for the processes that have been gone through. Therefore, the British Government, the Irish Government and all the political parties agreed to the process that has just taken place.

Even prior to the forum, the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission conducted extensive consultation on a bill of rights. In 2001, it published a consultation document, ‘Making a Bill of Rights for Northern Ireland’. In April 2004, it published ‘Progressing a Bill of Rights for Northern Ireland: An Update’. Those documents got no further because of the lack of political agreement and the lack of political buy-in, particularly from the unionist parties. Therefore, the process stalled, and we have now reached the current point.

The SDLP wishes to see an extensive bill of rights because of the Troubles, which emerged in the 1970s and continued through the 1980s and 1990s. The Troubles arose out of the abuse — indeed, the absence — of human and civil rights. The principle of one man, one vote was denied. Massive discrimination took place in employment. There was internment without trial. Massive abuses of human rights took place.

A bill of rights is needed to guarantee the peace that we have now and to ensure that those abuses will never happen again and that people will have the confidence to buy in to the new system of government and the new political arrangements. A bill of rights will guarantee the peace that we have now established; it will not threaten that peace. Rights will not threaten anyone in the House or outside of it. Rights will not threaten unionist people, nationalist people or people who have no political allegiance to those two traditions. Rights will guarantee freedom and a peaceful future. That is why a bill of rights is so important to our society, and I appeal to all Members to support the process of drafting it.

I have little time in which to talk about the content of the bill of rights, and it is not necessary to do so. It is necessary to say that rights will create common values that we can all cherish and share. Ultimately, that will allow the creation of a society in which everyone can share, and in which everyone can live in peace. That is the importance of the bill of rights.

Mr McCausland: The process that we have come to know as the Bill of Rights Forum was a long process that lasted about 16 months, from the end of 2006 to March 2008. As a member of the forum, I was present throughout the process, from the first meeting to the last. I was also convenor of one of the working groups.

The forum was given a very specific remit: to produce a report on a possible bill of rights, taking account of the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland. The working group of which I was the convenor covered culture, identity and language. It was quite clear that that area falls very much within the remit of the Bill of Rights Forum. We had some good discussions that explored some very difficult issues in depth. In passing, I pay tribute to the group’s legal adviser, Dr Elizabeth Craig, who ensured that our debate was well informed.

Issues such as culture, identity and language get to the heart of matters in Northern Ireland, whether it is in relation to parades, minority languages or denomi­national education. They are particularly relevant to the individual circumstances of Northern Ireland, and we made good progress on a number of them; but, in the end, the process was rushed, and the opportunity for greater agreement was lost, especially as regards minority languages and the right of peaceful assembly.

Regrettably, I must say that I believe that it was a flawed process that produced a flawed product. It was flawed in a number of ways. First, significant sectors of our society were not invited to the table, and, secondly, too many areas were considered that did not fall within the forum’s remit. Instead of the forum sticking to the remit that it was given, it devoted a lot of time to considering a wide range of issues.

Mr A Maginness: Will the Member agree that there was a tremendous openness within the forum and that many groups that were not formally represented were invited to the forum? Furthermore, an extensive outreach process was also engaged in.

Mr McCausland: Alban Maginness asked me if I agree with him. The answer is no, I do not agree, because there is a big difference between being at the table —

Mr A Maginness: The Member is just factually wrong.

Mr McCausland: Perhaps if Alban Maginness would listen he might discover that he is wrong. My point is that there is a big difference between being at the table and being allowed to sit there and observe. There are people who should have been at the table from the start, but who were not.

Instead of sticking to the forum’s remit, too many areas were considered, and, therefore, insufficient time was given to issues that should have been very much at the heart of our debate. The process was also flawed in that there were exaggerated — and, I believe, groundless —claims made about the process. I note another one today; Alban Maginness told us that a bill of rights would “guarantee” peace. It is not possible for anybody to give a positive 100% categorical guarantee of anything. The advertisements that were placed in Belfast — and further afield, I am sure — told us that poverty, sickness and virtually everything that is wrong with society would be made right. Those sorts of exaggerated claims are unhelpful.

In the end, a document was produced in which there was a marked absence of cross-community agreement. There were several hundred proposals, yet barely a handful achieved cross-community support, and I believe that none was unanimously agreed.

If a bill or rights is to contribute to a shared and better future in Northern Ireland, and if it is to be a positive and cohesive force rather than a divisive one, it must secure cross-community support and endorsement in the Assembly. The maximalist approach that was taken would, if implemented, disempower the democratic process. I fear that decisions would be made in the courts rather than in the Assembly and Parliament, and that lawyers would make a fortune at the same time — which might, of course, please Alban Maginness.

However, if it is to be a positive influence and cohesive, it must have cross-community support, which must be demonstrated in the Assembly through cross-community endorsement.

Ms Anderson: Go raibh maith agat, a LeasCheann Comhairle. I oppose the motion, but I wish to speak in favour of the amendment. Some time ago, the DUP and the UUP criticised what they called the “lack of unionist representation” on the Bill of Rights Forum. I echo those concerns. I agree wholeheartedly that huge swathes of the unionist population have not been adequately represented on that forum. However, that is not because of a lack of representation; it is because of the abject failure of the DUP and the UUP to stand up for the rights of the unionist working classes. The evidence is there for all to see in the forum’s reports.

The DUP and the UUP opposed the right to a decent standard of living, including adequate food, water, fuel and clothing. Both parties also voted against —

Mr Ross: Will the Member give way?

Ms Anderson: No, I will not give way. Suigh síos.

The DUP and the UUP also voted against the right to the highest possible standard of health and social care. They opposed the right to a decent home that is safe and affordable, and they voted against the right to work and to enjoy a fair wage and proper conditions. The DUP and the UUP opposed —

Mr Beggs: Will the Member give way?

Ms Anderson: Suigh síos. I am not giving way.

The DUP and the UUP opposed the right to be free from slavery and forced labour. They could not accept the right to a sustainable, healthy and safe environment or the right to adequate social security and pensions. In fact, the parties opposed the vast majority of the report’s proposals, but not all of them.

The DUP and UUP motion criticises the lack of cross-community support for the forum’s recommend­ations. Perhaps both parties would like to take this opportunity to explain to their community why they failed to support those recommendations. Why did they fail to support the right of their people to enjoy decent wages, a decent home and to raise their children in a safe and secure environment? I fully expected them to oppose issues such as recognition for the Irish language. However, I am stunned by the massive disservice that they are doing to their people by continuing to rally against many of the extremely progressive principles in the report.

A strong bill of rights would provide a powerful tool to make a huge difference to the lives of our people. Remember: poverty, hunger, fear and exploitation are real issues across the social spectrum. Hungry children are hungry children whether they live on the Falls, the Shankill or in the Bogside or the Fountain.

Mr Weir: Will the Member give way?

Ms Anderson: No, I will not give way. Go raibh maith agat. The Member can comment when he speaks.

Mr Speaker: Order. It is clear that the Member does not want to give way, and she does that at her discretion.

Ms Anderson: This issue is not about republican, nationalist, unionist or loyalist rights; it is about the rights of all. The bill of rights, if implemented, will compel Government to take whatever positive steps they can in order to address the economic and social problems that face our people. The Government of the day will have to legislate and provide whatever resources they can to turn the aspirations of a bill of rights into reality. If the Government fail to do so, they will have to explain why and demonstrate when they will take appropriate action.

What do the DUP and the UUP fear about that? Do they not want their people to have equality, prosperity and a better future? They must answer those questions themselves, and they will get an opportunity to do so here. For Sinn Féin’s part, it will continue to champion the rights of all. Therefore, at the risk of sounding like a unionist member of the Bill of Rights Forum, I oppose the motion but support the amendment.

Not only is a bill of rights a fundamental part of the Good Friday Agreement and a commitment of the St Andrews Agreement, it represents an incredible opportunity to make a real and positive difference to the lives of our people, and to squander that opportunity would be the greatest human-rights abuse of all. Go raibh maith agat.
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Dr Farry: I support the motion. I agree entirely with the sentiments of the amendment, but, sadly, I cannot support it, because it ducks the fundamental issue that we face: introducing a bill of rights without cross-community support. We must reflect seriously on that issue. Members can take it as read that the principles of international law and working towards a shared future are very close to the heart of the Alliance Party. However, we recognise the political realities of our society making progress.

The Alliance Party has supported a bill of rights for Northern Ireland for many years. Indeed, it was one of my predecessors, Sheelagh Murnaghan, who first proposed a Northern Ireland bill of rights, in this very Chamber in 1962. A bill of rights must build upon the European Convention on Human Rights and the Human Rights Act 1998, rather than rip them up and start again. We have had a tortuous process since the Good Friday Agreement. I welcome the report of the Bill of Rights Forum in so far as it sets out a comprehensive collection of proposals and positions of different parties. However, I am disappointed that it was unable to move the debate further on.

I pay tribute to the work of the Bill of Rights Forum’s chairperson, Chris Sidoti, and his staff. However, I fear that the nature and format of the forum meant that it could not do much more than state the positions of various parties. Full agreement was not going to be possible, given that it was not the end of the process and parties would never show their final hands. Having a series of votes on individual proposals, basically, would have been death by a thousand cuts. In essence, the stating of positions was, frankly, the only way in which the forum could keep everyone around the table and avoid a walkout — it was that serious.

The Bill of Rights Forum was established to overcome the problem of lack of political support and buy-in for what was happening. We have simply repeated the arguments that have been voiced over the years, without moving the debate on very much. The outcome of the forum is polarised, with huge chasms on fundamental issues rather than simple matters of detail. During the life of the forum, little effort was made to bridge the gaps between parties. It is deeply regrettable that, as far as I can see, too many parties and sectors pursued a maximalist agenda, rather than seeking to find common ground with their colleagues. The Alliance Party high­lighted that on numerous occasions throughout the process.

There are many stages on the way forward: the Human Rights Commission will examine the report; it will go to the Secretary of State, who, in turn, will conduct public consultation; and the results of the consultation will go back to the Northern Ireland Office and then to Westminster. Therefore, the report must be robust and capable of going down those different avenues. At any stage the Assembly can have its say on the report, or any aspect of it, through a motion. Fundamentally, the Assembly will eventually be asked to give its support, through a cross-community vote, to provide entrenchment.

Frankly, there is no point in starting with a report that is doomed to failure further down the line. It must be capable of making the journey. We cannot bury our heads in the sand and ignore the lack of political buy-in. Frankly, it is ludicrous to think of a situation in which a bill of rights would be imposed on Northern Ireland over the head of the Assembly.

There was a disjunction between the people around the table in the forum and the political balance of power in Northern Ireland. It must also be acknowledged that the three main newspapers in Northern Ireland are currently editorialising against what is happening. There is huge cynicism among the public. I speak with a heavy heart, as someone who wants to see a strong, robust bill of rights in Northern Ireland. We have a mountain to climb, and we must acknowledge the difficulties that we are having in that respect.

The Alliance Party is not here to endorse the perspective of either unionist party. It has its own perspective and comes at issues differently. It found itself able to back many more of the proposals that were brought forward than either of the unionist parties. Having said that, there were matters on which we shared common ground and concerns about the path that was being taken, particularly in respect of the scope of some matters.

Looking at the way ahead, we must build upon the European Convention on Human Rights, rather than seek to rip it up and start again.

A common basis to human rights law is required, not only throughout the UK but across the island of Ireland.

Mr A Maginness: The Member referred to a chasm of opinion in the forum. However, does he agree that, despite a formal failure by unionist parties to buy in to a bill of rights, there was wide-ranging agreement? At numerous points, the two unionist parties said that they agreed in principle with many proposals put forward by representatives of civic society. Was that not an important and constructive step?

Dr Farry: The engagement was constructive, and positions are now more clearly set out. However, several forum members, including those from the Alliance Party on some occasions, agreed to some points on principle but considered that they would be better addressed as matters of policy or on a UK-wide level. Some matters, such as rights to social security, simply cannot be introduced solely to Northern Ireland. Social security is, de facto, a UK-wide issue. A bill of rights cannot dictate that Northern Ireland have a different social security regime from the rest of the UK, because that would create huge anomalies.

Mr Deputy Speaker: The Member’s time is up.

Dr Farry: I thought that I was allowed an extra minute.

Mr Deputy Speaker: I generously gave you an extra three quarters of a minute.

Dr Farry: On a point of order, Mr Deputy Speaker. If a Member allows an intervention, the convention is that he or she is allowed an extra full minute to speak. That has already been applied today.

Mr Deputy Speaker: I remind the Member that the convention allows for up to one additional minute and I was, as I said, generous.

Dr Farry: I hope that the convention will be consistently applied throughout the debate.

Mr Deputy Speaker: I advise Members that the Speaker is in control.

Mr Hamilton: If Mr Deputy Speaker carries on in that vein, I fear that he may deny Dr Farry his rights.

I have still not worked out what I did wrong to be appointed a member of the Bill of Rights Forum, for from my first meeting I realised that the process was doomed to fail. For the first couple of hours, the forum debated ad infinitum, as it had previously and has done thereafter, how to reach agreement. Members could not agree on how to agree.

Without such basics in place, it was evident that the process would not end well, and that led to sustained criticism of the forum. Throughout its lifetime, the forum was criticised for its unrepresentative membership, as has been mentioned today, and about the strange ideas that emanated from its working groups.

In defence of the Bill of Rights Forum, its chairman, Chris Sidoti, issued a statement outlining five reasons why Northern Ireland needs a bill of rights. I will touch on a couple of those and consider why, by the chairman’s barometer, the forum failed in its work. The final reason for a bill of rights, as outlined by Chris Sidoti, was:

“To protect the rights of everyone, equally”

In a previous debate, many Members condemned my colleague Michelle McIlveen for calling into question the impartiality and political leanings of certain members of the forum who were drawn from so-called civic society; some sought even to curtail her right to free speech in the Assembly. However, when the cookie crumbled and with the passage of time —

Mr A Maginness: Does the Member acknowledge that it was the Secretary of State who appointed representatives of civic society to the forum? It was his judgement call, and, in the main, he got it right.

Mr Hamilton: I thank the Member for his intervention — he has helped to make my point. As Secretary of State, Peter Hain made those appointments. However, his judgement on that, and on several other matters, has regularly been called into question.

When the cookie crumbled and with the passage of time, Miss McIlveen’s judgement was shown to be correct. When unionist parties adopted a different stance from nationalist parties in the forum, those members representing civic society were more than 50 times more likely to vote with the nationalist, rather than unionist parties. That proves her point. Such an example is contained in the report’s section on the right to communicate:

“Everyone has the right to communicate with any public authority and receive a response in Irish.”

Ulster Scots and other languages are excluded. In that instance, the same people who cried out for parity of esteem, fairness and equality denied them to others. Even had the proposal included a reference to Ulster Scots, the DUP would not have supported it, because it would place too onerous and punitive a burden on public bodies in Northern Ireland. What about protecting “the rights of everyone, equally” in that instance?

What about Ulster Scots and other minority languages? As one would expect, the clause was supported by the SDLP and Sinn Féin. However, it was also supported by the children’s sector; the disability sector; ethnic minorities; human-rights non-governmental orgainsations; sexual orientation groups; trade unions and the women’s sector. Do all women have a homogenous view on the issue? Patently, they do not. Do all trade unionists agree with the clause? I seriously doubt that. Why did the representatives of those sectors endorse the clause? They did so because they do not reflect the views of the society that they were supposedly appointed to represent.

The second argument that the chairman put forward was that a bill of rights would deal with the legacy of the conflict. In that respect, it fails spectacularly. Inadequate attention has been given to its specific remit of:

“the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland”.

Scant attention was given throughout the process to issues such as parading, culture, language and identity, which go to the heart of the problem. Instead, clause after clause was dedicated to issues that, although worthy pursuits, should be dealt with in the proper forum of the Assembly, through policy decisions. Issues such as outlawing, condemning and abolishing slavery were included, and inordinate amounts of time spent on those clauses, even though slavery was abolished in this part of the world 200 years ago.

Finally, forum members were called upon to support a bill of rights because it would cement peace. However, because there is no unity in respect of what has been proposed — and this is a warning to the Human Rights Commission, the Northern Ireland Office and the Secretary of State — any attempt to legislate for a bill of rights on the basis of the Bill of Rights Forum’s report would far from cement peace. Due to the nature of the country and its conflict, and where it is going at present, the enactment into law of any bill of rights that is based on the forum’s report would be counterproductive and a backward step.

Miss McIlveen: The last time that I rose to speak on the bill of rights, I was accused of playing the man — or more accurately, the woman — and not the ball. Perhaps it is not good that I be so gender-specific, given the politically correct document that has now been published. Perhaps I should talk about playing the person, and not the inflated sphere of non-specific material. Today, Mr Attwood, wherever he may be, can rest easy in his seat, because my contribution to the debate will concentrate on the consultation document, rather than on the framers. However, I cannot resist an “I told you so.” The report reads a little bit like the Communist manifesto, although it does not criticise religion as expressly.

My main concern with the consultation document is that it takes an extremely liberal interpretation — I am being kind when I describe it in that way — of:

“the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland”.

As some Members may have gathered from my previous speech on this topic, I am unconvinced of the need for a bill of rights that is particular to Northern Ireland. Certainly, the document has not, in any way, assuaged those doubts.

I was drawn to the section on youth justice. I must say that I read the working group’s recommendations —

Mr A Maginness: Will the Member give way?

Miss McIlveen: I will give way. However, I do not have much time.

Mr A Maginness: I thank the Member for giving way. Does she agree that there is a clear commitment to a bill of rights in the Good Friday Agreement, which was supported by the electorate, North and South, and that, furthermore, that commitment was endorsed at the St Andrews negotiations?

Miss McIlveen: I believe that the electorate spoke on that matter at the last election.

As I said, I was drawn to the section on youth justice. I read the recommendations of the working group on criminal justice and victims. I was extremely fearful that the bill of rights would “do a Ruane” by removing youth justice altogether and leaving people guessing as to what would replace it. Instead, there is a bit of a fudge. It states that:

“The age of criminal responsibility shall be raised in line with international human rights standards and best practice.”

What does that mean, and how is it relevant to:

“the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland”?

It means that the UN or another international body can dictate that the age of criminal responsibility should be 18 years and that Northern Ireland is obliged to follow suit, even if the majority of its people and elected representatives disagree. For the record, I do not believe that that is in any way relevant to:

“the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland”.

Phrases such as “in line with international standards” and “best practice” crop up several times, which is a grave concern.

I also found myself drawn to the following statement:

“Public authorities shall guarantee the right of all individuals to work, including to conduct a business, free from paramilitary activity, other violence and threats, harassment, extortion and blackmail.”
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As much as that is a noble wish, we must ask what form the guarantee will take. If the state is unable to prevent someone from being threatened by paramilitaries, will the state — or, in other words, the taxpayer — be forced to pay compensation? That provision strikes me as incredibly onerous and impossible for the state to live up to. The victim, after all, cannot pursue the paramilitary organisation.

Mr Ross: I thank the Member for giving way, and I hope that the Deputy Speaker will allocate her extra time.

Martina Anderson said that everyone has the right to an adequate standard of living, including adequate food, water, energy, clothing and to continuous improvement in their living conditions. How will that work? What if someone loses his or her job in a recession? That is a clear example of how the document is not based in reality.

Miss McIlveen: The document also contains a recommendation that “reasonable legislative and other measures” must be introduced to prevent pollution. That is a blank cheque to lawyers to question what is intended by “reasonable”. Such ambiguities litter the document and will keep the legal fraternity in work for many years to come.

In the section on the right to a fair trial, there is a recommendation to reintroduce the right to silence without inferences. Why? If someone accused has evidence that could exonerate him or her, why can that not be provided at the earliest opportunity? Why wait until giving evidence at the trial, when the accused is fully aware of the strengths and weaknesses of the prosecution’s case, before providing such evidence? Why refuse to give evidence at all? It is proposed that a court should not consider those questions.

In the consultation document, there is a proposal to ensure:

“freedom from slavery and forced labour.”

Members will correct me if I am wrong: I am fairly sure that slavery was abolished in the United Kingdom in 1807. I do not recall any moves or demands to decriminalise it. Moreover, I am fairly sure that Article 4 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) prohibits slavery, and that that article is given effect by the Human Rights Act 1998.

We must remember that the remit of the Bill of Rights Forum was to produce something supplemental to the ECHR and addressing the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland. The forum also considered the rights to life, liberty, security, freedom from torture and all cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment, liberty and security of the person, privacy and family life, and so on — all of which are adequately covered by the ECHR.

From reading the document, it appears that issues proposed by both unionist parties, that were directly pertinent to the circumstances of Northern Ireland and would have supplemented the ECHR, were not adopted. Many issues that were opposed by both unionist parties, on the grounds that they were not Northern Ireland-specific, were adopted. It is clear that cross-community support was not obtained and, without it, the document fails in its primary purpose.

The effect of a great deal of what is proposed has not been carefully thought through. The document has a sense of something rushed — a bit like my speech — and swiftly cobbled together. This is a wish list: one should be careful what one wishes for.

Mr Elliott: At one level, the motion cannot reasonably be debated. It states an obvious fact: anyone who has read the report of the Bill of Rights Forum is aware that the recommendations debated by the forum do not have cross-community political support. Members opposite may have difficulty in accepting that. Levels of support recorded in the report make that explicit. There is no cross-community political support for the model of a bill of rights contained in the recommendations of the report.

The Bill of Rights Forum was created with the intention of promoting consensus. Over a year later, we must accept and face the reality: there was, and is, no consensus that will allow the recommendations made by the forum to become legislation. It now falls to the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission to give advice to the Secretary of State on the contents of the supplementary rights.

We are all aware that the advice of the Commission is due to be presented to the Secretary of State in December this year. That means that the Commission has eight months to read, learn and inwardly digest the report of the forum. If, after that time, the Commission produces advice that is not built on the solid foundations of cross-community political support, the entire bill of rights process should be brought to an end. It goes without saying that any attempt by the Westminster Government to legislate for a bill of rights that lacks cross-community political support in Northern Ireland could fundamentally undermine political stability and community relations in the Province.

Like many Members, I firmly believe in civil and religious liberty for all. Throughout the centuries, the British constitution has progressively extended the realm of liberty in our society through ongoing reform. Codifying fundamental rights and liberties is far from alien to the British constitutional tradition. The Human Rights Act 1998 belongs to a long tradition that dates back, at least, to the Declaration of Rights in 1689. At each stage of constitutional reform, care has been taken to ensure that proposed reforms are compatible with the principle of parliamentary government and that they are acceptable to the broad swathe of society. The same test must now apply to any proposals for supplementary rights to the Human Rights Act.

Power, particularly over social and economic matters, must not be transferred from democratically elected representatives to the courts. The role of the courts is to interpret and apply law but not to make it, and any proposals for supplementary rights — particularly in our divided society — must have cross-community political support.

The Ulster Unionist Party continues to recognise the scope for rights that are supplementary to the Human Rights Act, which address circumstances that are particular to Northern Ireland. Two examples are the right to parade and the right to protest, which — few Members would disagree — have been among the most significant and divisive rights to be contested in recent years. In Northern Ireland, it is obvious that some people have attempted to deny those basic rights to members of the Orange Institution. That makes it even more surprising that the final report of the Bill of Rights Forum failed to recommend any supplementary rights to article 11 of the Human Rights Act, which enshrines freedom of peaceful assembly. That glaring failure to address our circumstances must be reflected in the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission’s advice to the Secretary of State.

For years, many citizens of this Province were denied the basic right of life through brutal murders by terrorists in our society. Much responsibility is now on the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission; it has the benefit of the experience of the Bill of Rights Forum, and it knows the recommendations and proposals that do not have cross-community political support. I hope that an important lesson has been learned.

Mr Shannon: I am a firm believer in rights: the right to life; the right to freedom of conscience; the right to freedom of religion; and the right to gather in celebration of culture. However, as those rights are already enshrined in the Human Rights Act 1998, the creation of a bill of rights for Northern Ireland is unnecessary. It was decreed in the Belfast Agreement that the notion of a bill of rights should be examined in conjunction with the Human Rights Act that became law at that time.

The mair hit wus maide clear i the Bilfawst ‘greement at a bill o’ richts shud bae researched hit isnae yin bit certain at a bill o’ richts shud bae brocht in an’ haein raid the report an’ tuk adwice fae legal minds hit’s gyely clear at this bill es hit hes been presented wudnae seek tae protect an’ heft the apstannin fowk o’ the Province.

Although it was made clear in the Belfast Agreement that a bill of rights should be researched, it is by no means certain that there should be one in Northern Ireland. Having read the report and taken advice from legal minds, the proposed bill of rights would not protect and aid the upstanding folk of the Province. Instead, it is designed by one sector of the community and is divisive, because the positive discrimination against the pro-Union people of the Province is apparent throughout.

I am not alone in holding that view — it is held by most unionists, including those who are not noted for being politically minded. For example, in a publication, the Church of Ireland stated that the proposed bill of rights was divisive and detracted from the Union.

Mr A Maginness: The Church of Ireland has not taken a position on the proposed bill of rights and definitely has not opposed it. There was an editorial in ‘The Church of Ireland Gazette’ that expressed a position on the proposed bill of rights. However, the Church of Ireland made it clear that that did not represent its official view.

Mr Shannon: Ultimately, the people made their opinion clear, and they used ‘The Church of Ireland Gazette’ to do so. That editorial spoke for many of the people who belong to that Church, whether Members like it or not. Legal specialists have touted the view that it is unnecessary for Northern Ireland to have a separate bill of rights when the rest of the United Kingdom is merely looking into the possibility of adopting one.

Mr Ross: The Member made reference to a possible United Kingdom bill of rights. The Green Paper ‘The Governance of Britain’ states that:

“this would involve a significant shift from Parliament to the judiciary in making decisions about public spending and, at least implicitly, levels of taxation.”

Is that not a dangerous precedent to set? Does the Member agree that a bill of rights will encourage lawyers to make frivolous claims on behalf of their clients?

Mr Shannon: I thank the Member for his intervention and clear words, and, with graciousness, Mr Deputy Speaker, I believe that he has afforded me an extra 60 seconds.

The Belfast Agreement allowed for discussion on a bill of rights for Northern Ireland because of our particular circumstances. However, I believe that that was merely an attempt to further the nationalist cause, and, for that reason, a bill of rights is unnecessary.

There are a couple of reasons that I, and the majority of unionists, find it impossible to support the bill of rights. I cannot support a bill of rights that would allow young men who almost killed a constituent of mine in Newtownards to walk free because they were 17 years old, and not 18 — the age at which the bill of rights suggests that a person can be considered to be responsible for their crimes. That is not acceptable. Those young men knew what they were doing. They are going through a process that has been designed for people of their age, which will help them to understand what is acceptable, and it is hoped that they will come through the other side of that as men who are ready to give to their community, and not take away. An individual’s right to life must be protected, but the bill of rights gives the wrongdoer more rights than the victim. I cannot support that.

I am also concerned that the unborn child’s right to life is not protected in the proposed bill of rights. That right is definitely impinged upon, because the bill of rights would allow for the right to “reproductive health”. I have been informed by individuals with knowledge of the law that that can be interpreted as a right to abort an unborn child. I cannot and will not support that, and I am not the only Member who feels that way.

During a recent Assembly debate on abortion, the House voted overwhelmingly to maintain our strong anti-abortion laws. I am a man of my word, and it is hoped that all Members are men and women of their word and that they will not go back on that promise to support the cause of the unborn child. That would be unconscionable.

There are many other specific matters relating to the proposed bill of rights that are covered by the Human Rights Act 1998. The bill of rights is divisive in its composition and nature, and it does not uphold the basic rights that are required to make Northern Ireland a prosperous society.

Cross-community support was not achieved for the 41 substantive proposals, and only seven of the 216 secondary recommendations received cross-community support. How can a bill of rights that did not receive cross-community backing be progressed? It cannot. I urge the Secretary of State to take that into account and put the bill of rights in its proper place — the bin.

Mr Beggs: I served on the children’s working group of the heavily Bill of Rights Forum, and, from the early days, I was surprised that the group adopted such a maximalist approach. When I, as a member of the politicians’ grouping within the forum, expressed my concern that attempts were being made to take decision-making away from the political process and to create a legal or courtroom-based decision-making process, I was ignored. It was strange that my concerns — and those that were raised by another unionist — were ignored by the grouping that was dominated by non-politicians.

Consensus and stability in Northern Ireland have been achieved by our listening to other communities, being aware of their concerns and moving forward in a manner that ensures cross-community support.

From the beginning, alarm bells that should have been heeded were ignored, and I thought that it did not bode well for the process.
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It is strange that Alban Maginness said that the forum was established as a parallel process because of a lack of political consensus. If the unionist community had wanted to achieve its aims and had decided to ignore the views of the nationalist community and proceed, with the support of the statutory system, to impose a new method of governance in Northern Ireland, how would the nationalist community have responded?

Mr A Maginness: The Member paints a lurid picture of political exclusion. However, the forum was inclusive; five political parties attended, two of which were unionist. The parties outlined their views firmly and robustly and were not excluded in any way.

Mr Beggs: The forum failed to listen carefully to the concerns of others and to proceed on a basis that would ensure cross-community support. The forum ignored the concerns of unionist representatives and the unionist community and produced a report. As I stated previously, imagine if that had happened in reverse. Imagine that the unionist community decided to ignore the wishes of the nationalist community and imposed a new political system in Northern Ireland that removed much of the decision-making process from the Assembly — and, perhaps, Ministers and Departments — and transferred that power to the courts. It is a joke. We are moving towards a system whereby the country would be governed by the courts.

Rather than helping the most vulnerable people in our society, such a system would drain valuable resources, because more resources would be put into Departments and agencies to examine decisions from a social, economic and human rights perspective. More resources would be consumed by lawyers in statutory agencies and by individuals who take their discontent to the courts to decide whether they receive a service. The legislation provides no additional services and places limited funds into fat-cat lawyers’ hands. That would adversely affect disadvantaged people in our community.

There has been a failure to recognise the real politics involved in decision-making and the importance of living within a budget. There is a proposal to progress legislation, including social and economic rights, so that, in the future, the Budget process could be determined by the courts. Therefore, what is the purpose of the Assembly? The report’s failure to recognise, and reflect, the concerns of the unionist community is a mistake.

An area of interest in my working group — which is, to a degree, reflected in the main report — is children and armed conflict. I expected that to concentrate on ensuring that children are not abused by paramilitaries. However, when I examined the outcome, that section of the report prevented 16-year-old British citizens from joining the British Army, Navy or Air Force. The report is an abuse of the unionist community and will never gain cross-community support. The SDLP amendment attempts to sidestep that.

Some Members: Hear, hear.

Mr Deputy Speaker: At the risk of being rebuked, the Member’s time is up.

Ms Lo: Having served on the Bill of Rights Forum, I wish to begin by reflecting on some of its successes. All five parties that are represented in the Assembly took part in the forum to a greater or lesser extent, and participated in the final round of discussions to arrive at a final document.

First, it is fair to say that all five parties were committed to a bill of rights for Northern Ireland. The diversity of opinion centred mostly on the format and the content of such a bill of rights. Secondly, we might reflect that if we were guilty of anything, it was of setting the expectation level too high. All the participants worked hard, beyond the call of duty, including the observers who represented civic society even more widely. However, those participants were unable to reach an agreed outcome that would have been acceptable to the Assembly, voting on a cross-community basis.

That was, perhaps, an unreasonable expectation. It could be argued that the foundations now exist to achieve the desired outcome. However, the Alliance Party shared the concern — raised consistently in the working groups and the forum itself — that not enough attention was paid from the outset to solving basic areas of disagreement on a cross-community and cross-party basis.

Mr Beggs: Does the Member accept that concerns were raised by the children’s working group, but were ignored? In that respect, there was no intervention to indicate the need for cross-community support.

(Mr Deputy Speaker [Mr Molloy] in the Chair)

Ms Lo: All the concerns that were raised were listened to and recorded. That is all that was asked for.

The objective was to achieve agreement between civic society and political representatives, which is no easy task, bearing in mind that we all live in Northern Ireland. The Alliance Party supported the vast majority of the proposals in the report, with some exceptions, such as the attempt to write a two-community model into the bill of rights, which we opposed outright.

There were other serious concerns, such as the age of criminal responsibility, which were best held over to be dealt with in domestic law. Reproductive rights have a place in a bill of rights, but would never achieve the required political agreement without a compromise. The Human Rights Commission must now apply itself to the task of achieving that political agreement. It is in that context that we support the motion. I am sympathetic to the sentiments of the amendment, but the task in hand now must be to seek the political agreement that will allow us all to make progress.

I must reflect on one earlier comment. The Alliance Party’s bottom line throughout has been the fundamental right to self-identification, accepted universally, but, apparently, not in Northern Ireland. The failure to accept that right amounts to an attempt to sectarianise the bill of rights, which we reject totally.

The Alliance Party remains committed to a bill of rights that seeks to enhance our democracy, not to replace it. We want a bill of rights that the people of Northern Ireland can support. The motion passes that responsibility not just to the Human Rights Commission, but to this Assembly, as representatives of the people. It would make a mockery of devolution to suggest that British politicians should legislate on this matter if the Northern Ireland Assembly cannot agree on it.

Mrs D Kelly: I welcome the opportunity to speak in the debate. Like my colleague Alban Maginness, I welcome and acknowledge the constructive engagement by the unionist parties in the Bill of Rights Forum. I also welcome this afternoon’s more mature and measured debate compared with a similar debate on a previous occasion.

In his opening remarks, Mr Kennedy set out the context for the Bill of Rights Forum, in so far as its task was to examine rights supplementary to those contained in the European Convention on Human Rights. Some Members said that they had difficulty in understanding some of the forum’s paper. The recommendations acknowledge that a better way of setting out the paper would be to establish the European standard and then set out the supplementary rights, with an emphasis on the particular circumstances of Northern Ireland.

It is fitting that the Human Rights Commission has determined that it will hand over its advice to the Secretary of State by 10 December, as that is the sixtieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. We must all reflect on the circumstances around the need for a bill of rights in the European Convention on Human Rights. It came about as a result of the two horrific world wars of the twentieth century, and our bill of rights has come about as a result of 40 years of conflict.

As my colleague pointed out, Northern Ireland needs a bill of rights because there were human rights violations in the past. A bill of rights will protect not only nationalists and unionists, but all the people of Northern Ireland. I hope that all parties will buy into it, and I note that some Members said that they have nothing against a bill of rights.

Mr Beggs: Will the Member acknowledge that the greatest abuse of human rights during the Troubles came from the republican movement, which maimed and murdered more people than any other group in this society?

Mrs D Kelly: I thank the Member for his intervention. One of the absolute rights in any bill of rights is the right to life. The Member is quite right: paramilitaries and, in some cases, the state, took away the right to life of many of our citizens in the North and added to the conflict. Indeed, during the debate on the bill of rights, the SDLP looked to the rights of the families of the disappeared and the continued practice of exiling people. We have all said that that is unacceptable.

Although the Ulster Unionist Party did not endorse many of the supplementary rights in the forum’s report, it agreed in principle to an extensive number of recommendations. That is progress over previous Human Rights Consortium debates.

I welcome Sinn Féin’s support for the amendment. Martina Anderson highlighted economic and social rights in her contribution. Many Members seem either deliberately to misrepresent economic and social rights or to be ignorant of the fact that they are about progressive realisation, not about handing over power. That is already being determined in the European Court of Justice. It is not a novel idea that we plucked out of thin air — it is happening already. Surely all Members want to use their power to build a better future and a better life for all our citizens.

It was striking that many unionist Members focused on the right to parade rather than on the right to good housing or health; they seem to be obsessed. Some Members reflected on the Irish language. The Irish language is recognised as a minority language in Europe; Ulster Scots is not. That is a fact, and we cannot do anything about it.

Mr McCausland: Does the Member acknowledge that the recognition of minority languages in Northern Ireland is a matter for the United Kingdom Government? In its ratification of the European Charter for Regional or Minority Languages both Ulster Scots and Irish were recognised as regional minority languages, along with a range of languages in Great Britain.
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Mrs D Kelly: Unfortunately, there were no proposals from either the DUP or the Ulster Unionist Party to include Ulster Scots in the recommendations. To say that this is a matter best left to Westminster is to do it an injustice, because legislation is being brought forward in the UK that will violate existing human rights standards — provision for 60-day detention and the introduction of ID cards. Is that really the road we want to go down? Even the Labour Party Back-Benchers are not going to support their Prime Minister in that context. Those are simple facts.

We want a progressive realisation — which Alban Maginness clearly articulated — that the Human Rights Commission has a statutory responsibility to build the best society; build the best human rights framework for the future, and give advice on that to the Secretary of State. The buy-in of the representatives of civic society, who made representations and contributed greatly to the forum’s debates, reflects a very wide range of people who designate themselves as unionist, nationalist and neither.

Mr Weir: I declare an interest as a member of the Bill of Rights Forum. As we are now coming to the conclusion of the process, it would be churlish of me not to recognise the contribution and help that was provided by the forum’s secretariat and the many legal advisers. Some constructive work was carried out on technical issues on which there was agreement. However, when I look back at the Bill of Rights Forum, I do so with a fundamental disappointment at its results — not with a great deal of surprise, unfortunately, because the process was fundamentally flawed.

At the beginning of the process, a decision was taken by the Secretary of State to appoint a group of people to represent — as he saw it — civil society and different groups within civil society. It is, perhaps, not important to question whether those who represented various sections of civil society truly represented everyone in those sections. For instance, it would be impossible for someone to represent all women or all older people. However, with the supposed representation of those sections, what we got was a panoply of sectional interests emerging.

I do not blame the representatives of civil society for pushing their particular agendas; in many ways, they were only performing their job in that regard. They backed each other with a level of solidarity that would have made the three musketeers look divisive. Time after time each representative section of civil society, with the possible exception of the business and Church sectors, simply supported one another in relation to the proposed bill of rights. The end result, inevitably — and again it was no fault of the representatives of civil society — was that a whole stable of hobby horses was released. The deafening clatter of the hooves of those hobby horses rings throughout this document, the result being that it displays a scattergun approach.

We have the situation in which many areas that fall outside the forum’s remit find their way into the final report. There was a lack of focus on the key issues that are particular to Northern Ireland, and the result is that we have something that goes massively beyond the forum’s remit. As stated by the proposer of the motion, the bill of rights is supposed to deal with supplementary rights that are particular to Northern Ireland. However, looking through the report there is a large number of proposed inclusions to the bill of rights that do not fall into that category. As a result of that, and because of the vast amount of ground that was covered, we ended up with a situation where there was insufficient time to focus on areas on which we could try to reach some degree of consensus. The end result was that, leaving aside the technical issues, there were 41 proposals outlined in the main body of the report — which dealt with which rights should be included — of which none received cross-community support in its entirety. None of those 41 substantive recommendations achieved complete consensus. As Jim Shannon said, only seven of the 216 secondary recommendations in the report received cross-community support.

In the Assembly we have been consistently lectured that the days of unionists as a majority imposing something on the nationalist community are clearly gone. We are not in that position. Crude majoritarianism, we are told, is not something that can ever happen again. Yet the opponents of the motion seem to want to replace crude majoritarianism with crude minoritarianism, and have a situation in which, despite the lack of cross-community support, something can be imposed upon the people of Northern Ireland from Westminster. This is not Zimbabwe; we are not in a position where a minority can impose upon people.

On a subject as sensitive as a bill of rights, we must make progress on the basis that both communities will be able to buy into it, and the problem with the report is that it is not a document that both communities — or, indeed, their representatives — can buy into.

The proposer of the motion mentioned the importance — and absence — of cross-community support, and, in relation to Northern Ireland’s particular circumstances, the need for the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities.

Alban Maginness spoke about the gaping gulf between the political parties, and said that that is why a bill of rights is required. Sadly, the net effect of this process has been to widen that gulf. Indeed, because many people in civil society took a particular view, the political parties have not bound together; rather, they have diverged.

Mr Maginness also said that a bill of rights has been a demand in Northern Ireland for many years, and that it was mentioned in the Belfast Agreement. The point is that since the Belfast Agreement, the European Convention on Human Rights has been incorporated into domestic law under the Human Rights Act 1998. We are not operating in a vacuum; the human rights agenda is already here, and there are adequate protections.

In addition, I take exception to the idea that a bill of rights would guarantee peace, because, although I am sure that he did not intend it, the implication is that the absence of a bill of rights would provide some level of justification for people on either side turning to violence, and that is unacceptable.

Nelson McCausland raised the matter of cultural identity in language, and those are the types of issues on which we should have concentrated our time.

Dolores Kelly later mentioned —

Mr McCausland: Does the Member agree that in relation to peaceful assembly, which is one of the most basic human rights, it was interesting that both the SDLP and Sinn Féin opposed the inclusion of the most recent, comprehensive and coherent guidelines from the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, and that that illustrates their lack of interest in human rights?

Mr Weir: That is one of the many disappointments in the report.

Mr A Maginness: Will the Member give way?

Mr Weir: I am sorry, Alban, but I do not have time, and I want to fit as much into my 10 minutes as possible. As I understand it —

Mr A Maginness: The SDLP supported the right to peaceful assembly at —

Mr Weir: I simply say that people can read the report for themselves, and make up their own minds.

Dolores Kelly wondered why unionists seem to be obsessed with parades, rather than other matters. Perhaps that is because, in the bill of rights’ remit, the parading issue — whatever one’s opinion might be about it — is fundamentally particular to Northern Ireland’s circumstances, whereas economic and social rights are, by nature, universal.

I took grave exception to Martina Anderson’s lecture about standing up for the rights of the unionist working class. For the past 30 or 40 years, her party’s military wing has been responsible for denying the most basic human rights to many unionist working-class people.

She mentioned social security, which, as Stephen Farry and others said, it is unwise to tamper with, because such tampering would destroy the parity principle and actually make people vulnerable to changes.

Nevertheless, we agree on a range of issues that she mentioned. The DUP wants adequate living standards and housing, but those matters are not particular to Northern Ireland — they apply throughout the world. Secondly, they are policy issues, and that point has been the basis for a fundamental misunderstanding.

Mrs Anderson said that a hungry child is hungry whether he or she is on the Falls or the Shankill, in the Bogside or the Waterside, and I completely agree. However, it is strange that she chose those examples, because, in ‘An Phoblacht’, she used slightly different language. She stated that:

“A hungry child is a hungry child, whether they live in Belfast or Ballymun, Dundalk or Derry.”

It is also true that a hungry child is hungry in Birmingham or Banff, and that argument proves that such rights are not particular to Northern Ireland; they are universal and beyond the remit of a bill of rights.

Stephen Farry dealt with the fundamental issue of the nature and format of the Bill of Rights Forum, and said that it would be ludicrous for its recommendations to be imposed on us. A major problem with the forum’s proposals is that they are not supplementary to the European Convention on Human Rights, but are, once again, an attempt, in effect, to rip it up and rewrite it, and that falls beyond the forum’s remit.

Simon Hamilton highlighted the forum’s scattergun approach. Michelle McIlveen spoke about a range of issues, particularly in relation to youth justice, where we have been left with several ambiguities.

Tom Elliott highlighted the fact that, ultimately, a solid foundation of cross-community support is needed. Jim Shannon argued that protecting many rights is unnecessary because they are already covered by the remit of the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission.

Roy Beggs talked about the dangers of adopting a maximalist approach and replacing accountable democratic rule in an Assembly with a judge-based position. The danger of that from a budgetary perspective is that the Executive would have to choose between funding items that are enshrined in a bill of rights and those that are not, instead of being free to make choices. To echo what was said by a representative of Sinn Féin in another document, the Government may be compelled to take certain actions. Therefore, the Government may be forced to choose between putting resources into worthy causes that are covered by the bill of rights and equally worthy causes that are not.

Anna Lo made the important point that not enough time was taken to resolve the differences of opinion. If we try to take forward a bill of rights that lacks cross-community support — as is the case with a range of other issues in Northern Ireland — we are simply doomed to failure. It is time that the opponents of the motion woke up and smelt the coffee, and realised that, rather than making this divisive proposal, we need to find something around which we can all unite.

Question put, That the amendment be made.

The Assembly divided.

Mr Deputy Speaker: Order. Will Members please return to their seats? A mistake has occurred in the system. Therefore, we will re-run the Division.

The Assembly divided: Ayes 33; Noes 51.

AYES

Ms Anderson, Mr Boylan, Mrs M Bradley, Mr P J Bradley, Mr Brady, Mr Brolly, Mr W Clarke, Mr Doherty, Mr Durkan, Mr Gallagher, Ms Gildernew, Mrs Hanna, Mrs D Kelly, Mr G Kelly, Mr A Maginness, Mr A Maskey, Mr P Maskey, Mr F McCann, Ms J McCann, Mr McCartney, Dr McDonnell, Mrs McGill, Mr McGlone, Mr McKay, Mr Murphy, Ms Ní Chuilín, Mr O’Dowd, Mr O’Loan, Mrs O’Neill, Ms Purvis, Ms S Ramsey, Ms Ritchie, Ms Ruane.

Tellers for the Ayes: Mr Gallagher and Mr McGlone

NOES

Mr Beggs, Mr Bresland, Lord Browne, Mr Buchanan, Mr Campbell, Mr T Clarke, Mr Cobain, Mr Craig, Mr Cree, Mr Dodds, Mr Donaldson, Mr Easton, Mr Elliott, Sir Reg Empey, Dr Farry, Mr Ford, Mrs Foster, Mr Gardiner, Mr Hamilton, Mr Hilditch, Mr Irwin, Mr Kennedy, Ms Lo, Mrs Long, Mr McCallister, Mr McCarthy, Mr McCausland, Mr B McCrea, Mr I McCrea, Dr W McCrea, Mr McFarland, Mr McGimpsey, Miss McIlveen, Mr McNarry, Mr McQuillan, Lord Morrow, Mr Moutray, Mr Newton, Mr Poots, Mr G Robinson, Mrs I Robinson, Mr K Robinson, Mr P Robinson, Mr Ross, Mr Savage, Mr Shannon, Mr Simpson, Mr Spratt, Mr Storey, Mr Weir, Mr B Wilson.

Tellers for the Noes: Mr Kennedy and Mr Shannon

Question accordingly negatived.

Main Question put and agreed to.

Resolved:

That this Assembly expresses its grave concern at the lack of cross-community support for the recommendations contained in the Report of the Bill of Rights Forum; and strongly urges the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission to ensure cross-community support for its advice to the Secretary of State.
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